## Draft Minutes Town Of Marlboro Select Board Meeting Thursday, January 12, 2023, 6:00pm

Attendees: Aaron Betts, Chair; James Agate, Vice-Chair; Molly Welch, Member; Nick Morgan, Select Board Assist. /Town Admin; Andrew Richardson, Road Foreman; Tim Segar, Planning Commission Chair; Sophie & Dan Dennis, Jonathan Morse, Francie Marbury, Dick Hamilton, Marcia Hamilton, Karla Bills, Gussie Bartlett, and Jeff Skramstad – residents.

Call to order: 6:02pm

## Identify Any Changes to Agenda

The agenda, published on Tuesday, 1/10/23 was amended to move the discussion and approval of the Town Meeting Warning was moved from the 1/12/23 meeting to **the 1/26/23 Select Board** Meeting in order to make time for a resident requested discussion on Town Meeting for this year and moving forward.

### Two quick notes:

- 1) At the 1/26/23 meeting the Town Meeting Warning will be discussed, finalized and approved by the Select Board as always attendance by residents is both welcomed and encouraged. The informational meeting on the Warning will be held on 2/25/23 at the Marlboro Community Center (an on Zoom) from 2:00-4:00pm.
- 2) At the 1/12/23 SB meeting, a presentation was made by Ms. Sophie Dennis followed by back-and-forth discussion. A copy of this presentation is included as an addendum at the end of these minutes and audio & audio/video recordings are available at the following links: Audio 01/12/23 SB Meeting SoundCloud; Audio/Video 01/12/23 SB Meeting YouTube.

#### **Scheduled Business**

### Unscheduled Open Public Comment

Jonathan Morse came to the Board to discuss the situation with the Recycling Containers at the Highway Garage. He was very disconcerted that there was a general mixing of the materials (cardboard & containers) and that there appeared to be a general disregard by some of those using the Recycling area for maintaining proper disposal of items and that there was also an amount of regular refuse also left at the area.

Jonathan mentioned that other centers have limited hours and have attendants to make sure things went smoothly. He understands that doing this would cost money, but that the situation as is should not be allowed to continue and that something must ultimately be done.

Aaron noted that this has been an ongoing concern and that the Board will actively consider solutions and work to develop a plan of action. Jim noted that the installation of cameras to monitor the area could help to mitigate the improper use of the facility and also help to identify those who are at fault or possibly non-residents who are using the facility.

Road Foreman, Andrew Richardson, added that the situation is becoming a real issue for his crew, taking up valuable time and taking the crew away from its mandated duties on maintaining the town's roads. Andrew further noted that he is aware of other towns that have created a "transfer station" that not only recycles, but composts and handles other recycling and environmental activities, under a staffed and

## Select Board Minutes - January 12, 2023 - Page Two

controlled situation. The "stations" that he is aware of pretty much run at a "breakeven" level and could be the optimal solution. Nick suggested and the Board agreed that all parties could do some more research and assemble again at the 2/9/23 SB meeting to continue discussions on how to solve this issue. The Select Board agreed to this course of action and Nick will include this on the 2/9/23 agenda.

Following this period of public comment, the Board returned to regular order.

Approval of Minutes from December 22, 2022 – (Betts/Agate – Passed unanimously)

Signature of Pay Orders - Done

Signature on CERTIFICATE OF HIGHWAY MILEAGE - Done

### **New Business**

Discussion on Town Meeting (Sophie & Dan Dennis et al.)

Prior to making her presentation, Sophie introduced other residents who had general comments on the issue of Town Meeting and its status of Australian Ballot or In-Person.

First to speak was Dick Hamilton, who discussed his long tenure as a resident and how he was strongly in favor of the in-person Town Meeting history of the town and endorses a return to in-person meetings in the Town House as quickly as possible. Following Dick, Marcia Hamilton, echoed Dick's thoughts and noted that it had been three years since the last in-person meeting and that the Town should return to that format. Marcia noted strongly that it is time to return to in-person as quickly as possible. Next, Jean Boardman brought up that she felt there was a lack of communication with residents and that the lack of in-person Town Meeting continued to foster this problem and adds to the general lack of communication between the town's residents among each other and between the residents and town officials. Finally, Andrew added that while he values the benefits and traditions of in-person Town Meetings, but noted that in conversations with Town Clerk Forrest, his "eyes were opened" to the fact that at in-person Meetings only a fraction of the Town's taxpayers are in attendance and making decisions for the whole town, while the Australian Ballot option has opened up the decision making to many more people, who for various reasons are unable to attend the in-person meetings.

Sophie Dennis addressed the board reading through an extensive and well thought out presentation, that made several points, including noting the 250 year tradition of the Marlboro Town Meeting, the lack of communication over the decision in December 2021 to go to Australian Ballot for 2022, a general lack of communication between Town officials and residents on the status of the 2023 Town Meeting, and ultimately what options were/are available moving forward.

Rather than recap Sophie's entire presentation here, the complete presentation has been added at the end of these minutes so that they can be reviewed in her own words so that the full context of her points can be absorbed. In addition, the presentation has also been posted as a "stand alone" document in the minutes section of the Select Board page of the Town's website.

Following the presentation there was a robust back and forth between the Board, Town Clerk Forrest Holzapfel, and the residents in attendance regarding the issues brought up during the presentation. In general, the major discussion points concerned what State law dictates moving forward, the lack of communication and how this could be improved moving forward, the fact that there will be an article on this year's warning/ballot regarding continuing with Australian Ballot or returning to in-person meetings, how to create informational discussions in the months leading up to the creation of future warnings (for example: open meetings in October, November, & December), discussion regarding the December 2021 Special Town Meeting and communication on what it actually meant moving forward, and how this miscommunication was very concerning. As well, there were several expressions by the residents that the

## Select Board Minutes – January 12, 2023 – Page Three

250-year tradition of in-person Town Meetings should and must be preserved moving forward and the importance of this tradition to town residents.

As noted at the beginning of these minutes, in an effort to provide the best context of these discussions, Audio and Audio/Video recordings of this meeting have been made available through links to SoundCloud (audio only) and YouTube (audio & video). Also, these recordings are saved on digital media (thumb drives) and will be saved together with these written minutes and can be provided to and/or played for those who are unable to access them through SoundCloud or YouTube.

Finally, as the discussions wrapped up, Sophie quoted Dick Hamilton regarding Town Meeting and how the in-person Town Meetings and those who participate were the "spark" that kept Marlboro the unique and viable entity that it has been for over 250 years.

The Select Board urges anyone who would like to gain the full context of these discussions to listen/watch the recordings and urges anyone who has any difficulty to reach out for assistance in reviewing them.

## Possible meeting on Policing Policy with WCSO funding (\$500 requested)

The Select Board has received a letter from Sheriff Anderson regarding his holding a facilitated meeting on the Fair & Impartial Policing Policy that Marlboro passed last year along with two other Windham County towns. In the letter, the Sheriff noted that the cost of this meeting would be \$2,500, of which the Sheriff is looking for contributions of \$500 each from the three towns involved. It was noted that the cost was mostly associated with having facilitators.

Francie Marbury, who spearheaded the effort to present these policies to the Sheriff, commented that it was never the intention that the Town have to cover some costs and she believes the town should not pay anything and is working to fund this \$500 through other means. Aaron noted that yes indeed the \$500 was an issue and that it was unfortunate that this is the situation that the town is being presented with. Francie volunteered that she would work on how to fund this meeting and report back to the board. The Board asked Nick to go ahead and coordinate further discussions for the 2/9/23 meeting.

### Discussion with Tim Segar on next steps for town center projects

Due to the length of the discussion on the Town Meeting, this item was tabled for a future meeting.

### Town Administrator Report

Town Administrator Nick Morgan advised the Select Board of the following issues:

- The Board will hold a Special Select Board meeting on 1/25/23 @ 6p (Hybrid) to discuss, review and ultimately include the Town's budget into the Town Meeting Warning at the 1/26/23 regular Select Board meeting.
- Confirmed that the Town Meeting Informational Meeting will be held on February 25, 2023, from 2:00-4:00pm at the Marlboro Community Center (and on Zoom).
- Nick advised that there are two upcoming meetings, one with Rescue, Inc on 1/17/23 on the state of Rescue, Inc. and with SeVEDS on Federal Funding opportunities on 1/24/23 at 12noon. Nick advised that he will not be able to attend the SeVEDS meeting, but it will be recorded, and he would watch and report to the Board.
- After conversations with Efficiency Vermont, Nick advised that he was provided with a good source to review Town's current Solar generation and receive recommendations for

## Select Board Minutes – January 12, 2023 – Page Four

- improvement. As well, Efficiency Vermont also would be able to provide a list of vetted contractors who could assist the Town in evaluating Town buildings to see where efficiencies could be gained.
- Nick also announced that Bob Fisher had agreed to be the Town's Counsel and is available to help in all instances and especially with the upcoming National Grid Tower negotiations.
- Brought up how to handle David Elliott's tools that remain at the Town Garage and was advised by the Board that after doing an inventory the Board would move forward.
- Nick advised the Board that while there has been no response yet, he has reached out to the HMCA to determine who he should contact to sit down with the SB and the HPC to finally come to a resolution on the First Aid Building demolition/mitigation.

### **Old Business**

<u>Deciding on Lighted Speed signs: How many, what type, which road(s), etc.</u> Tabled until a future meeting.

Motion to Adjourn – 8:14p – (Betts/Agate – Passed unanimously)

A complete copy of the Presentation from Sophie & Dan Dennis is included as an Addendum on the following pages.

# Select Board Meeting 1/12/23 Respectfully submitted by Sophie and Dan Dennis

Town Meeting in Marlboro is a 250-year tradition of direct Democracy. However, we're not here to defend Town Meeting over Australian Ballot- that should be up to the voters of Marlboro. We are here to discuss, for the record, what the *process has been* which caused Marlboro to get to this unprecedented moment in which in Dec. 2021 Town Meeting was ended.

In addition, we would like to scrutinize how this change from in-person voting to Australian Ballot has been communicated to the voters of the town.

- The clear intent of the SB to change TM to AB for one year (2022) only is not what happened
- The clear intent of the voters at the specially warned TM in Dec. 2021 to move to AB for 2022 only is not what happened
- The communication to the town following the Special TM regarding future voting methodology was incorrect and (to our knowledge) has not been corrected publicly
- Clear and correct- information about TM 2023 and why it is being held by AB has not been presented to the voters by its SB or TC causing confusion

In speaking to neighbors, there is confusion among voters about what is happening with Town Meeting this year, and what last year's special meeting (Dec. 18, 2021, in consideration of TM 2022) means moving forward. In looking to our Select Board and Town Clerk we find a dearth of basic information heading into this TM season. In addition, voters- and the select Board itself at the SB meeting on this topic- were provided with contradictory information about what last year's Special Town Meeting vote would mean for voting methodology moving forward.

In an effort simply to understand the process thus far we turned to the written and taped record. After reading all of the SB minutes from 2021 and 2022 on the topic of TM and Covid, and listening- carefully-to the recorded meeting(s) on the topic from 2021 (*frustratingly no recordings for Oct-Dec 2022 are available as of this writing* and the minutes are short) there are several concerning issues related to the changing of the Town Meeting system of in-person voting that we wish to bring to light at this critical moment in our town's history, in an effort to be provided with clear and accurate information both about the process and the result.

## Select Board Discussion of Nov. 11th, 2021?

This is the date that the TC brought the question to the SB about what to do about TM for 2022 in consideration of ongoing Covid concerns. **They were concerned for 2022 specifically.** This may turn out to have been the most consequential decision ever made in the history of the Town of Marlboro-especially if owing to their decision we have lost our 250-year tradition of in-person Town Meeting without informational meetings and people casting a vote one way or the other - which was not the SB's intention as is clear from the recorded discussion.

Of most concern, in listening to the 15 minute discussion on the topic of TM 2022 (13:50-33:31 on the tape) is that it is clear that there was confusion among members of the SB and others in the room at this very critical meeting about what the SB was ultimately tasking the TC to do regarding warning a Special

TM, and especially what the repercussions to our future voting methodology would be should the question of switching to Australian Ballot from in-person voting pass on Dec. 18<sup>th</sup> (which it did).

The TC asked the SB whether they feel that it makes sense to do the same thing as last year in considering 2022- however what the TC is actually recommending in this meeting diverges from the 2021 change made to Town (Act 77) -in which towns (in our case the SB) were empowered by the state to choose Australian ballot for that year only. What was actually being recommended to the SB on 11/11/21 turns out to be a different option- a permanent suspension of in-person voting methodology (other than by reversal by Australian Ballot). That this was unclear to the SB is obvious from the discussion (see below). The written minutes on this discussion state: "Review and discussion of upcoming Marlboro Town Elections with Forrest. Due to the ongoing Covid-19 situation, Forrest introduced the possibility of handling Town Meeting 2022 in the same way as the 2021 meeting was handled, with the issues being handled via Australian Ballot".

The TC pitches the question to the SB at 14:18 on the recording like this: "Do you all feel as though running the Town Meeting election as we did last year by Australian Ballot and not having an in-person meeting... feels like the right move in this moment?" The SB discusses the topic in such a way as it seems that they are deciding on a one-year change- and this confusion continues throughout the conversation.

# SB Discussion shows SB wanted any change to TM 2022 to be *for one year only* and may not have had all the facts needed regarding future reversal and changes to voting methodology

People in the room for this discussion included all SB members. They are concerned about in-person meetings owing to Covid, however several express that they want any change to TM to be for "...this year again", "...for this 2022 year", and "...okay I've got to do it but I like my little town [meeting]". They indicate through their questions that they are confused by the implications to future voting methodology and are explicit in their comments about the importance of reversal of the decision should things change to Australian Ballot. One SB member explicitly states that any permanent change to our system of voting should include town-wide discussions.

Much of this discussion revolves around reversal taking place in 2022 (one person suggests August, another December) & that they would plan to regroup to reverse it if Covid becomes less of a threat: "If things [Covid] quiet down then we could put it on the warning next year at Town Meeting to change it" To which the *TC responds*: "Yes, exactly". Shortly after, a SB member states: "So we have another meeting next Dec. 18<sup>th</sup>... ok Covid's gone and we're back in the Meeting House" to which *TC responds*: "We have to do it by Australian Ballot because we just changed the methodology... whatever, we'll just deal with it."

So, which is it, Town Meeting, or Australian Ballot for future reversal? And more **critically which did the SB think they were voting on when they empowered the TC to go ahead?** This is a very important question. (Transcribed portions of SB meeting recordings below answer it).

It seems that in this meeting, nobody knew what the statute named in the question being called would exactly do to voting methodology moving forward, including the Town Clerk (as evidenced by the explanation to the town on Dec. 22, 2021). The SB members have indicated by their questions that they want any change to be for one year and then have the opportunity to decide again. This is clear from the

SB conversation, however that is not what was ultimately warned to voters at the Special TM, where it seems we voted to overturn in-person TM and voting from the floor forever (not just 2022) or until a vote by Australian Ballot reinstates it.

We have looked up this statute, 17 V.S.A 2680(c)(d)- and spoken to an attorney in the VT Secretary of State's office- election division office- and once you invoke it in your question to move from in-person to Australian Ballot voting, it can only be reversed with a vote using Australian Ballot. *No Special Town Meeting can ever be called again to put the question of in-person or AB to the voters.* 

## Marlboro "Jumps the Gun"

The attorney in Montpelier at the VT State Attorney's Office expressed that "Marlboro jumped the gun" and that on January 14, 2022 Act 77 was renewed allowing towns to act for just one year (again). In fact, according to the Jan. 10<sup>-</sup> 2023 edition of VT Digger it is stated that "Some 80% of communities in 2021 and almost 75% in 2022 used the temporary laws to replace shoulder-to-shoulder decision making with mailable ballots, while most of the rest tapped the legislation to reschedule proceedings until residents could open windows or move outdoors in warmer weather." And: "...most of the 219 communities with smaller populations traditionally hold some sort of Town Meeting, which must be warned at least 30 days in advance — or by Feb. 5 this year for those seeking to take municipal action on the traditional first Tuesday in March." There would have been ample time to get this done in Marlboro.

Why did Marlboro not join the nearly 75% of VT towns in 2022? This would have allowed us to potentially do so again for 2023.

### Transcription (partial) from 11/11/21 SB Meeting

14:18 TC: Do you all feel as though running the TM election as we did last year by Australian Ballot and not having an in-person TM... did that feel to all of you like the right move in this moment?

16:00 Aaron: I tend to Agree... in this moment right now... I would support that this year again.

20:50 TC: ...that's what the court says, hey do you want to add an article to the TM warning that says from this point forward we're back to the floor vote... but just running a special meeting doesn't seem that hard.

# \*This is an incredibly important moment; why was an article not added to make it for the 2022 year only?

21:07 Evan: If things quiet down [Covid] then we could put it on the warning next year at Town Meeting to then change it.

21:19 TC: Correct. Exactly.

20:20 Aaron: You could have another meeting next Dec. 18<sup>th</sup> and say okay Covid's gone and we're going back in the meeting house

21:34 TC: Yes

21:35 TC: The only difference that I thought about today and I asked but then it's Veteran's Day so the State workers weren't there is if we do that vote backwards we have to do it because we just changed the methodology... and whatever we'll just deal with it.

### \*Did this inquiry ever happen after the holiday for clarification from the state?

24:49 Julia: I do support the idea of moving to the Australian Ballot because of Covid but not necessarily because of participation rates...I think that needs to be a bigger town-wide conversation about how we do it but for this 2022- yeah.

### \*This comment could not be more clear. Where and when is this townwide conversation taking place?

25:16 Aaron or Nick or Jim (?): Would it make sense ... to be saying okay we're going to do this now, then we're going to schedule in August 30<sup>th</sup>... a TM to decide... 'cause we'll know a lot more then.

27:30 TC: okay well we could change the venue...[Potash Hill]... logistical hurdles.

### \*Why was the Outback not considered?

29:59 TC: The VT League of Cities and Towns' attorneys have boiler plate language for this for how to change your voting methodologies so I took those pretty much lock stock and barrel but added ... [TC reads the warning using "blah blah" for the section of the statute referenced in the question]. **Did the TC use their recommended language? What about this added article?** 

33:02 TC: This is reversable...It's not permanent.

33:13 Jim/Nick Aaron?: That was the feedback I got from relatives that okay I've got to do it [suspend inperson meeting] but I like my little town [meeting].

## The Vote on Dec. 18th, 2021- unprecedented in town history

In speaking to voters who were there that day- including some in this room- it is agreed that the intention of the voters present was to suspend in-person voting for 2022. This was indicated by Dan MacArthur who asked about having "for one year only" added to the language. **Yes,** the vote rests with this group of voters, however the intention of the group was clear and the statute- and full meaning of the vote to future voting methodology in town- was not explained or clarified during opportune times in discussion.

## From the Minutes of the Special Town Meeting 12/18/21

"Discussion. Sophie Dennis ... stated that she worries that if we change voting methodology, we will never go back to a floor vote.

Lister and Assistant Town Clerk Evan Wyse pointed out that this is being done to protect the health of voters **not to destroy a tradition**, and that a **similar vote in the future** could reverse this action"

"Dan MacArthur asked to amend the article to include 'for one year only'"

"Dan MacArthur asked that we should change back as soon as possible"

#### **Communication to Voters**

Information to the town following the special vote as posted by the TC to FPF and FB Dec. 22, 2021 clearly states the purpose of the vote was for the 2022 TM, and that the change to voting can be reversed with another specially warned TM vote -incorrect

Following the Dec. 18<sup>th</sup> 2021 special meeting, the TC wrote an overview of the special meeting from three days earlier. He explains "The purpose of the meeting was to consider and vote upon the method of conducting both Town and School portions of the Town Meeting on March 1, 2022." This indicates that the vote was for 2022 only. He further explains the repercussions to Marlboro residents (see post to FPF and FB: Dec. 22, 2021 below) in which he states that a special Town Meeting vote can reverse the decision to move to Australian Ballot moving forward.

This turns out to be in direct contrast to the reality of the statute voted on as well as to how the TC (and SB?- unknown without the recordings of the 2022 meetings) is currently interpreting the change to our voting methodology. This is unclear to the voters because there have been no process communications from the SB. The TC's summary on Dec. 22, 2021 includes: "This change [voting to switch from in-person voting to Australian Ballot] can be reversed back to our traditional floor vote by another Special Town Meeting vote once conditions improve." (Full posting at bottom of document)

Since this is not the case- has this been corrected publicly for the benefit of voters (we're not aware of it having been)? Has the SB been apprised of the (new) reality of this vote's impact on future voting methodology? If so, it is not reflected in the minutes, and they have not communicated this to the town through the Mixer or FPF.

## **Confusion among voters**

Given that the information voters received on Dec. 22, 2021 from the TC regarding the meaning of the specially warned TM vote and next steps in the voting process is erroneous, and given that the SB has been silent on the subject of their discussions about our 2023 Town Meeting (2022 SB minutes do not enlighten and **recordings are not available**; there was no indication in the SB update in the Jan/Feb Mixer about conversations related to TM 2023 or voting methodology changes/questions, and nothing was posted to FPF on the subject until it was directly pointed out to a SB member last week that there had been no SB information regarding March 7<sup>th</sup> anywhere), **voters are rightly confused at this point owing to a lack of ample, accurate and timely information** regarding voting methodology at this unprecedented moment in Marlboro's history, and what it means for this year's Town Meeting- and future Town Meetings. People may have read that we're using AB again this year but they do not know why. And they do not know what the process was. **Many believe that we are still following Covid year-by-year decisions and that we will back in the town house at some point.** 

### Bringing us to the present moment

Looking for clarity from recent (winter 2022) SB meeting minutes and finding more questions

Finally, two points about the Dec. 8<sup>th</sup> 2022 SB meeting minutes regarding communication to the community as well as confusing language. The Dec. 8<sup>th</sup>, 2022 SB meeting minutes provide the following: "Discussion of Town Meeting Methodology. Forrest and the Board discussed voting methodology (in person Town Meeting – Australian Ballot) with Forrest noting that he had put a discussion of this issue in the current issue of the Marlboro Mixer in which he discussed the pros & cons of both methods". What sort of discussion is there to have about voting methodology? Town Meeting/in-person voting has been ended and AB is what we legally have now.

Where are we with this now?- the only statement voters have is from the TC in Dec. 2021 with erroneous information. Also, for what purpose was a "pros and cons" piece being written by the TC? Neither point can be understood without the recording of the discussion. However, it is patently untrue that a pros and cons piece is what the TC actually wrote in the Mixer; in conversation with Forrest a week ago he acknowledged that what he wrote was "absolutely" an opinion piece. Pro Australian Ballot-his opinion. Is the SB okay with this biased communication on the subject? Unfortunately, it was also left authorless (doesn't matter why) which only added to the confusion (some think the SB wrote it).

**In conclusion**, there are a few people here this evening who would appreciate a clear and succinct explanation of what has occurred in our town in 2022 regarding our form of government and what it means for moving forward.

Why did we jump the gun? Why has information been scant? Why has information been wrong? Why are so many voters confused? Why are we not providing community informational meetings, as suggested by Julia at the initial meeting? Why did the question(s) voted on at the special TM not include an article, as suggested by the VT League of Cities and Towns, which would allow us to go back to a floor vote after TM 2022?

Finally, we're requesting that a statement be put out by the Select Board explaining the current situation with voting and why.

Front Porch Forum Issue No. 1521 • Dec 22, 2021

<u>Results of Special Town Meeting on Dec. 18</u> Election • Forrest Holzapfel • Town Clerk, Marlboro Results of Special Town Meeting on Dec. 18 Forrest Holzapfel • Town Clerk, Marlboro

#### Election

A Special Town Meeting was held in a light snow on Saturday December 18, 2021 at 12 PM outdoors in front of the Town House at 13 Town Hill Road in Marlboro Center. This meeting followed the floor voice vote format of our traditional Town Meeting. The purpose of the meeting was to consider and vote upon the method of conducting both Town and School portions of the Town Meeting on March 1, 2022. With recent COVID-19 infections statewide at their highest since the pandemic started, the Town Clerk & Select Board felt an in-person meeting in our small Town House would be too risky for public health. The Vermont Legislature's 2021 law allowing towns flexibility in how they conduct their meetings ends on December 31, 2021. Therefore, this decision with 32 voters in attendance decided unanimously that all the articles of Town and School business at Town Meeting 2022 shall be conducted as it was in 2021, only by Australian ballot. This change can be reversed back to our traditional floor vote by another Special Town Meeting vote once conditions improve. The meeting minutes are at the bottom of the page here <a href="https://marlborovt.us/2021-town-meetings/">https://marlborovt.us/2021-town-meetings/</a>